
Christmas is about Peace 

 It is impossible to think of Christmas and not think of peace. Peace, like hope, love and joy, is at 
the heart of the whole Christmas message. Centuries before the birth of Jesus, the prophet Isaiah 
wrote, “And he will be called Wonderful Counselor, Mighty God, Everlasting Father, Prince 
of Peace.”  Read Luke 1:76-79 and Luke 2:14. 

For many the Christmas song that declares there is no peace on earth seems all too true. In fact, 
few really believe that real peace on earth is even possible. A reflection on the events of this past 
year or a perusal of the paper on any given day is all it takes to demonstrate that there is very 
little of what the world calls peace anywhere today.  The first world war was billed as the war 
that would end all wars. In the century that has followed that war we have had more major wars 
than at any other time in the history of mankind. It has been a century in which war has not only 
become uglier, but in which we have seen more deaths than in previous wars. In a century that 
was to be without war we developed weapons capable of wiping out more men, women and 
children in one attack than entire wars experienced previously. Hardly a world with peace. 

One of the problems is that most people only think of peace as the absence of war or conflict and 
dream of the day when that will be the case here on earth. The Bible teaches that will happen, but 
not before our Lord returns. The type of peace men are looking for will come, but not until the 
Prince of Peace reigns on earth as the just and righteous leader in what we call the millennium.  

The average person not only does not expect peace on earth but finds it difficult to even imagine 
individual, personal peace. Most people define personal peace as the absence of stress and that is 
unlikely to happen for most of us who live in a world where stress grows instead of diminishes. 
Unfortunately, many today are seeking some semblance of peace in alcohol or drugs or via 
immersion in work or some other activity largely designed, not to bring peace, but to take our 
minds off the stress and unrest. 

In God’s Word the issue of the peace that is possible because Jesus was born in Bethlehem and 
died 33 years later on a Cross bearing our sins in His body, is related not to the absence of strife 
among men but to the far more significant absence of strife between God and man that will not 
allow fellowship with God on a daily, moment by moment basis. That is why we have the 
promise of Jesus recorded in John’s Gospel. Read John 14:27 and John 16:33.  

In order to understand the truth that Jesus came to bring us peace, we have to remember that man 
as a sinner is at war with God. The lack of peace in one’s life, and for that matter on earth, is 
because of the presence of sin in individual lives and the enmity that sin has created with God as 
well as between man and man. Mankind generally thinks of himself as being in a reasonable 
relationship with God, maybe not as good as it should be, but certainly a reasonable one. God 
sees the relationship between Himself and sinful man as all-out war in which sinful man is in 
rebellion against His holiness and therefore cut off from fellowship with Him. Without that 
fellowship there is no peace within. That is why the Bible teaches that we need to make a 



personal commitment to Jesus, for on the Cross He took upon Himself our sin, paying the price 
of our rebellion.  His shed blood provides the opportunity to be at peace with God. It is, 
according to the Bible, in making a personal acceptance of Jesus, and what He did on the Cross, 
that we have what Paul calls in Romans 5:1, 2 “peace with God.” Read Romans 5:1, 2 

Unless we accept the peace offered by Jesus, our rebellion means we not only cannot spend 
eternity in heaven with Jesus, but we will never know any real peace within. A commonly seen 
bumper sticker says it all, “No Jesus means No Peace whereas to Know Jesus is to Know 
Peace.” 

This Christmas millions will seek, in some way, to find the peace that is supposed to be a part of 
the season but unfortunately, many will seek it in more things to play with, more parties to 
attend, more alcohol to consume etc. It cannot be found there. 

Note something important. If you have never personally signed a peace treaty with God by 
asking Jesus to be your Savior, may I urge you to do so today. Nothing you will ever do in life is 
more important for both now and certainly for eternity. 

There is, however, a lot more to the peace Christmas offers. If all God provided for us through 
His Son, who was born in a manger, was the opportunity to be at peace with Him, it would be the 
most significant event in all of history and certainly worthy of our remembrance and celebration. 
But that is only part of the story. Not only did Jesus come and die so we may be at peace with 
God but He also came to the manger, so we might also have the peace of God in our hearts and 
lives each day. Once one has peace with God, and it is only after one has such peace, that one 
can have “the peace of God.” Read Philippians 4:7. 

It is difficult to quickly describe the peace of God since it involves so many things but, in 
essence, it is the presence of God with us because of the fellowship we have with Him. The 
awareness of His presence allows us to turn our life, with all its stresses, over to Him. The peace 
of God is not an escape from conflict but a strength to face it. It is not an escape from difficulties 
but the presence of one to walk with us through the hardship that inevitably comes to all of us. 
The peace of God is not knowing everything that will happen in advance but knowing that God 
knows what is ahead and He has designed it so we will not face more than His strength will 
enable us to bear. His peace is not in having all we would otherwise want but in being convinced 
that He has not withheld any good thing from us, so we have all we need to be happy. His 
presence, and therefore His peace, guides us so that we have in place the priorities that reduce 
unnecessary stress. His presence, and therefore His peace, allows us to live in the present with an 
eternal perspective in view so that which brings stress to those outside of Jesus is given a place 
that minimizes stress and maximizes peace through the awareness of the bigger picture. Read II 
Thessalonians 3:16.  

The gift of God is peace through Jesus, who’s coming to dwell with us is celebrated at 
Christmas. Jesus provides peace with God Himself and the peace of God within. But that is not 



all. Jesus provides the ability to live at peace with one another. Read Colossians 3:15. His peace 
allows us to be at peace with those who belong to Jesus. The things that once caused us to 
squabble and fight among ourselves fade away as we remember that we are in the same family, 
the family of God.  The things that once separated us fade away as we remember we have the 
same heavenly Father who created us to have fellowship with Him then sent His Son to be our 
redeemer, so the war could cease, and peace could come. Not only are we to be aware of the 
oneness that is ours in Jesus, but the Holy Spirit has taken up residence in us to transform us into 
His likeness, a likeness that includes, according to Galatians 2:20, the fruits of love and peace. 

Ultimately the peace on earth that we dream about will come from God but not until our Savior 
returns to rule this earth justly and fairly. Then the weapons of war will be beaten into plows to 
provide food and we will live in harmony with one another. What a day of rejoicing that will be! 
  
My prayer for you is that you  will knows for certain that you have, because of a personal 
commitment to Jesus, peace with God.  I also pray that once you have peace with God you will 
experience His peace is all situations of life, peace that Paul described as beyond anything we 
can ever imagine.  


